UMS SYSTEM LIBRARIES CIRCULATION HEADS MEETING

11/2/2007

COLLEGE CENTER BALLROOM

UNIVERSITY COLLEGE

TEXAS AVE.

BANGOR, ME   04410

Present:  Nancy Fletcher (UMPI); Jonathan Williams (SYS); Casandra Fitzherbert (USM); Janet Brackett (FAR); Louise Hinkley (MSL); Janet Babb (OCLS); Ed Moore  (USM); Sofia Birden (UMFK); Barbara Higgins (BPL); Jerry Lund (ORO); Greg Stowe (LAW); Dale Kuczinkie (L/A); Judith Clarke (UMA); Marianne Thibodeau (UMM)
1. Introductions and new members
2. Approval of April 7, 2007 minutes:
Sofia Birden had a question about number five concerning bounced circulation notices. There was one typo to correct. 
Jonathan Williams needs a list from Janet Babb of patrons not allowed to request.
Marianne moved to accept the minutes. The motion was seconded and the minutes approved.

3. Portland Public Library update: Jonathan
PPL will not be joining URSUS due to the high fee III wishes to charge for the migration. At the directors’ retreat it was suggested that PPL be an associate member of URSUS. Nancy Fletcher asked what purpose this would serve. Jonathan spoke of the increased activity of the ARC libraries with the visiting patron function. It would also be good to have communications with a major public library. Cooperation with other libraries was a major topic at the Infonet summit so it makes sense to talk. URSUS could also send people to SOLAR, MINERVA and other meetings. Just let Jonathan know if any of us wish to attend any of these meetings.
4. Reduced fine proposal: Louise

Jonathan reported that the directors wish to wait for the next fiscal year before reducing or eliminating any fines for requestor items. Right now most libraries are not charging fines or they are being very lenient and forgiving. Sofia asked about old fines and wondered about the fairness of changing to no fines. Should old fines be waived? The consensus seemed to be that whatever libraries decided to do would be fine with the group. Marianne asked about PeopleSoft and Jonathan thought that it would have little impact on what we do about fines. There is no firm date for the final implementation of PeopleSoft. Jerry remarked that the courtesy notices worked great. It was decided to talk about notices in April and discuss the wording and the sequence.
5. Grace period renewals: Louise

Patrons may now renew during the grace period and it appears to be working well. The courtesy notices are a big help in this respect. Jerry remarked on a program called ELF which keeps track of all your library accounts and will alert you to overdue items. 
6. Requests from expired patrons: Nancy

Nancy brought up the problem of fulfilling requests from patrons with expired MSL or BPL records. The expiration dates come up in red within the patron record.. Jonathan suggested we call the borrowing library if this is a concern and they will update the record according to their own policies. UMS students are blocked from requesting at the start according to their extract date. Marianne stated that it is important to call about these and Nancy was concerned about a double standard. Jonathan said he would follow up on the different policies in MaineCat. Janet Brackett stressed the importance of having a seamless statewide service. Jonathan said he would discuss this with Jon Forest at a MINERVA meeting and see about aligning policies on expired patrons.
7. Update on the new holds process: Louise

MSL has now conformed to the holds process as they now no longer check items out to the requesting patron’s library. Going back to the paging slips has helped. Jonathan wants feedback on how it is working now. There was a discussion on the usefulness of the Transfer Holds option. This may be used rather than canceling a hold for whatever reason, especially if a hold is placed on an item that is checked out. Nancy is going to investigate further on her problem with transit and paging slips when sending items on to other libraries. Greg Stowe reported a problem when holds are placed on special reserve items. Jerry mentioned problems with holds on electronic resources. Jonathan asked that we report these things to him as some loan rules may be set up incorrectly. Greg mentioned the need for the system to distinguish those materials that cannot be requested. Jonathan did say that the system cannot block requests by location. It may be time to revisit many loan rules in light of this.
8. Velocity Express bins: Jerry
Nancy remarked on all the commercial bins turning up in the Velocity Express delivery stream. She wondered where the bins purchased by the system have gone. Orono, Portland and other sites report a shortage of the totes or bins. Jerry has spoken with Dave Libby, who is back with the company. Dave said to just ask the drivers for more bins. Meanwhile it was agreed that those with a surplus would send some to Orono and Portland. Jerry will contact Dave and have more discussions with him about the bins.  It appears that half the libraries use any bin or bag to send to any library while some limit Minerva bags to Minerva deliveries. Most do limit MSL bags to MSL deliveries. As far as the totes go, it appears that unless an entire tote is addressed to one location CD&L uses them to distribute the smaller bags and the totes become part of the CD&L delivery stream. Jonathan said that Dean Corner at MSL is the primary contact person regarding the delivery service.
9. Visiting patron function: Jonathan

The directors are keen to implement the visiting patron function but they are not entirely familiar with all the issues involved. According to Jonathan it is probably a priority and there needs to be a discussion with the directors around the issues. There is plenty of interest around the state for this. One problem is the overly long dropdown menu for all the patron library locations. Jonathan is hopeful that III may have a solution for this. Marianne requested a worksheet detailing the procedure for doing this with screenshots. Nancy mentioned that this would bypass a library’s courtesy card. Marianne brought up the issue of patron priority levels and underage patrons. USM is doing this with the GPACU libraries: St. Joseph’s, UNE, SMCC, MECA. Jerry says that BPL cards are used in Orono. Jonathan will be sending instructions around for this.
LUNCH
10. Circulating A/V materials – new item types: Jonathan
The circulation of audiovisual material was a major topic at the infoNet Summit. The public libraries lend their material and the academic libraries tend not to do so.  They worry that material needed for course work will not be available. The loan period would need to be short if Colby, Bates and Bowdoin were to agree.  New item types would make certain things requestable. Sofia expressed concern about a large increase in requests. It is possible to designate by item type what would be requestable. ILL can always be an option as some libraries will send items that way even if they are not requestable. This would be a positive thing for the system as a whole, most would agree. Jonathan can set up the new rules. We should watch for it and test it out. The rules would not change for audiobooks and would likely be a week for all other items such as cds, DVDs etc. Jonathan will let us know when this is done.

11. INN-REACH: Jonathan
1. Canceled InfoNet holds have been hanging on to patron records for a long time. They stay until the cancellation notice is generated. A change has been made that may free these. Keep checking them and get back to Jonathan if they do not go away.

2. To locally cancel “stuck” holds change the item status to @ (ME LINK REC”D) in the virtual record, then cancel.

3. Still no answer for “ERROR HOLDS”. Just send them on to Jonathan.

12. Synchronizing semester loan due dates among URSUS libraries: Jerry
Sep. 15, Jan. 15 and May 15 seem to work right now. The patrons would still receive courtesy notices. The key would be exactly when to change the dates. Law faculty get one year so Greg would have to do theirs.  There is no renewal for the system wide loan rule.
13. Adding photos to patron records: Nancy
Nancy has the camera to do this. Janet bracket brought up the privacy issues, especially for her IT people. Jonathan will check on who may be doing this. There may be FERPA questions as well as other legal issue.

14. Next meeting:

Either April 4 or 11 will be the date of our next face to face meeting. There seemed to be a consensus that the face to face meetings were valuable for the exchange of ideas and the chance to personally interact with each other. The teleconferences and videoconferences could be difficult to arrange.

15. Janet Babb distributed new labels for the Wiscasset and Bethel sites and we were adjourned.
